BCS COV: CPL Cluster Response
1
 May 13, 2003

SBE/BCS COV Report: 

Cognitive, Psychological, and Language Sciences (CPL) Cluster

Executive Summary

A Committee of Visitors (COV) convened March 19-21, 2003 to review the programs in the Cognitive, Psychological, and Language Sciences Cluster (the Social Psychology Program, the Linguistics Program, the Human Cognition and Perception Program, the Developmental and Learning Sciences Program, and the new Cognitive Neuroscience Program). This committee formed part of a larger COV responsible for the entire Behavioral and Cognitive Sciences (BCS) Division. In attendance for the CPL COV were the 16 members of the COV, who met in plenary and in program-focused sessions at different times of the meeting, as well as the Program Directors who joined the COV for selected portions of the meeting. SBE Assistant Director Norman Bradburn, SBE Deputy Assistant Director Wanda Ward, and BCS Division Director Philip Rubin addressed the COV at different times to brief the members on selected issues including the Government Performance and Results Act (GPRA), the Directorate and Divisional structure, and conflicts of interest.

Summary Observations

The COV strongly praises the cluster programs for the important role they play in advancing science in the respective disciplines of Cognitive Science, Social Psychology, Developmental Psychology, Cognitive Neuroscience, and Linguistics. The COV found all of the Programs to be efficiently managed and to be maintaining appropriate portfolios. The COV report made a number of general suggestions as well as program-specific suggestions; this response will mirror that outline.

Several themes were expressed repeatedly in the COV report. One general area of concern focused on staffing. The COV suggested that Program Officers are often over-burdened, that support staff is not efficiently allocated to Programs, and that there exists a need for mid-level staff (e.g., Science Assistant) that can help with proposal review and portfolio management. We agree that staffing and training are serious problems in the CPL Cluster. This is the result of several interacting factors. The Cluster has grown rapidly in the past four years, with two of its five Programs being reviewed for the first time by this COV. At the same time, the business technology of NSF has moved from paper-based to electronic methods. A third factor is the large growth in emphasis on Foundation-wide initiatives such as ITR. As a result, the volume and the nature of the work has changed. In addition, most of the programs in this cluster have only a single Program Officer and, in the main, these Program Officers are rotators. This raises serious issues related to mentoring and training. The management of BCS and SBE is very much aware of these issues, and is working to resolve them.

The COV also expressed concern about the apparent difficulty of finding sufficient ad hoc reviewers. The COV suggested a connection between lower response rates and the methods that NSF uses to solicit reviews, noting particular concern with the Foundation-wide request letter. To a large extent, these concerns reflect general problems with NSF-internal systems. Some solutions (e.g., more outreach activities) interact with staffing shortages. But other solutions (e.g., better control across types of information in the Proposal, PI, and Review System (PARS)) require NSF-wide attention. Very significant Program Director time is spent selecting potential reviewers, entering new reviewers into PARS, and tracking reviews received. The ad hoc reviews by content area experts are a crucial piece of the review of proposals, and the low rate of return, in spite of significant efforts by Program Directors, is a concern. Current efforts to address this are occurring at several levels – establishing NSF systems to individualize requests, encouraging thorough reviews at outreach opportunities, and creating systems within each program to solicit reviews. BCS and SBE recognize the need to increase both the quantity and quality of ad hoc reviews and will be conducting a systematic analysis of the issue in order to identify best practices for making improvements. 

A third general area of concern was expressed in the COV’s frustration in not having available some of the information that would have been useful -- about geographic distribution, race/ethnicity of reviewers, etc.  Indeed it would be useful information for Program Directors to have on an ongoing basis to be sure that we are, for example, using a diverse group of reviewers or funding projects across the U.S. Unfortunately, this information is not available in the various NSF systems.  To prepare program descriptions for the COV, Program Directors had to, for example, count by hand the states that received funding.  Because this information would be useful to future COV teams as well as to Program Directors for their ongoing planning, we will recommend that the NSF systems be modified to collect the relevant information and make it easy to summarize.  

General Recommendations and NSF Responses

The COV expressed concerns with the management structure of many of the CPL Programs. With the exception of Social Psychology, the Programs are managed by rotating program directors. The COV was concerned about the related lack of stability. The COV recommended (a) improving the administrative support for Program Directors, either by adding an additional support person to the cluster of the sort suggested by DLS or by raising expectations for the administrative staff currently in place; (b) improving the orientation of new Program Officers, so that they are integrated and fully functioning earlier in their tenure; and (c) adding one career employee shared by LING and PAC [HCP].  The intellectual foundations of the two programs are close enough that finding an individual who could work across both is entirely feasible. (Pages 2-3)

BCS and SBE management share this concern, and have been taking remedial action. An additional Program Director will be added to the cluster in the summer of 2003, and the Division is currently working to identify additional staffing needs at the Program Director level. We are aware that staffing is a major concern.  Within the constraints of NSF and our budget, the Division is seeking to address this issue.   Over the past year there has been a reorganization of the office structure in an effort to rationalize workflow and the division of labor.  This has increased the efficiency of some office procedures.  The Division is exploring the possibility of employing a Science Assistant who would be able to take on critical tasks and thereby free program directors to pursue responsibilities commensurate with their skills. 

There was a general concern with the apparent difficulty of finding sufficient ad hoc reviewers. The COV suggested that part of the problem lies in the methods used to solicit ad hoc reviews, and suggested that the requests for review be modified and that the Programs maintain better reviewer databases. (Pages 3-4)

When NSF moved to all-electronic proposal review mechanisms, a Foundation-wide review request letter was developed. It is recognized that this form of request can be improved, and the electronic systems are now able to accept Program-specific tailoring of review requests. This should help to improve the review solicitation. Developing reviewer databases is left to the discretion of Program Directors. The NSF review system does provide utilities for maintaining reviewer databases, and Program Directors and support staff will be encouraged to learn more about the use of these utilities. Past experience has shown, however, that Program Directors’ own expertise of knowledge of their fields often provides a richer base from which to draw reviewers. 

The COV was comfortable with the quality of the ad hoc and panel reviews as they pertain to the intellectual content of the proposal; most, however, found that the criterion of broad impact was attended to sporadically and not effectively.   (Page 4)
All participants in the proposal submission, review and action process continue to learn about both criteria.  PIs, reviewers, panelists and program officers are considering and applying both the scientific merit and the broader impacts criteria in a more conscious and conscientious fashion.  All Form 7s and Panel Summaries, as well as the proposals themselves, now overtly consider both criteria. 

The most salient issue in regard to the shape of a program’s portfolio is the absence of information upon which the COV might base an informed response.  For example, the template asks whether the portfolio has appropriate participation of underrepresented groups.  But NSF doesn’t collect information on the ethnicity of either the proposers or awardees.  When members of a COV knew the individuals involved, they could comment on their presence in the pool.  But such comments ultimately don’t speak to how well members of underrepresented groups in the field in question are represented among proposers or among awardees.

We share this concern. In fact, demographic information about proposers is collected and was provided to the COV. Demographic information about reviewers is not generally available, and it is hard to imagine a reliable way to collect such information. The NSF reporting systems do not provide summary results in a way that is easy to organize and understand. This is the result of migration of electronic systems and databases. The concern will be relayed to NSF management.

The COV was satisfied with the quality of the research being funded in the programs.  In fact, most noted that the number of high quality proposals exceeded available funding.  One suggestion is to make a more formal record of proposal quality, to aid in future decisions about budget and resource allocation. (Page 5)

We are pleased that the COV was satisfied with the quality of the Program’s portfolios. We are also very much aware that high quality proposals do not get funded because of constraints in the budget. This is a problem across the Foundation, and it is not unique to the programs of the CPL cluster. In order to inform both budget estimates and funding decisions, BCS will make efforts to improve tracking and analysis of proposal quality.

In spite of the apparent quality of the awards, the measure of the quality requested in the COV template seems less than telling. While the ‘nuggets’ are interesting to read and undoubtedly useful as examples of the important things that NSF supports, they are not a particularly reliable measure of quality.  Ultimately, the nuggets are anecdotes and, as such, they don’t speak to the long-term effects of NSF’s investment.  Better outcome measures would be welcome, including richer and more informative annual reports, as well as follow up reports on project results.

We agree. NSF has been attending to this problem for a few years, and is improving the way it assesses the outcomes associated with funded projects. The new electronic jacket system will help in linking project reports with original proposals. This more integrated electronic system raises the possibility of the development of information-mining mechanisms that can operate on the electronic jacket’s contents. This, and other similar techniques, will be explored and, where appropriate, will be more fully developed.

Most members of the COV felt that they would have been well served if they had been given more information prior to their arrival.

We agree. In our effort to balance the demand of the COV, too little advance information was sent to members of the COV. In the future, especially with the aid of distributing information via CDs, more information will be provided in advance.

Cognitive Neuroscience Program

The COV felt that the following measures might make PIs more aware of the program’s emphasis on innovation 

· The program website could be revised to emphasize even more the importance of innovation.

· The CNI web site could strongly encourage that prospective PIs contact the Program Director prior to submitting a proposal in order to get details about the program’s goals and priorities.

· The program could be advertised at scientific meetings and organization newsletters for less-well represented topic areas (e.g., developmental, linguistic, motor control, etc.).
AGREE.  The Program Director is currently drafting text to insert into the CNI web site to reflect the first two recommendations.  The third recommendation is put into practice already, but will be furthered enhanced with a wider scope.

Given the program’s emphasis on short-term (1-3 year) projects, the website should explicitly state that this is the priority, and that PIs who wish to conduct longer-term projects should speak to the program director prior to submitting their proposal, and that the length of the project must be explicitly justified on scientific grounds in the text of the proposal (e.g., if the proposed study is longitudinal).

AGREE.  The Program Director is currently drafting text to insert into the CNI web site to this effect. 

Although the use of junior-level panel members was an effective way to bootstrap the program, in order to maintain continuity of the CNI’s programmatic purpose, we recommend that in the future, approximately 2/3’s of CNI panel members be mid-level scientists (i.e., assistant and associate professors) who serve for 2 years.  We recommend that the balance of the panel be comprised of single-cycle rotators chosen for their expertise in topics that are heavily represented in the proposals submitted during a particular cycle. Having the majority of panel members serve for 4 cycles is particularly important if the CNI Program Director changes every few years. In addition, young investigators who have served on the CNI panel are more likely to submit proposals in the future.  Thus, having 1/3 of panel members be rotators will increase the number of high-quality, on-topic proposals.

AGREE.  The Program Director is currently putting this recommendation into effect for the Spring 2003 panel onward. 

Despite heroic efforts by the Program Director (who at times solicited as many as 14 outside reviews), the return rate of outside reviews was somewhat lower than in other BCS programs, particularly from scientists who are not neuroimagers.  Many potential reviewers already review for NIH and for other NSF programs.  One of the difficulties of starting a new program is building a cohort of potential outside reviewers.  In order to do so, we recommend that in email to potential ad hoc reviewers, the Program Director explicitly say that the reviewer is being solicited because of his/her expertise in the subject matter (rather than the techniques being used), and that the reviewer should feel free to restrict his/her comments to the hypotheses under investigation and the cognitive tasks that subjects will perform.

AGREE.  The Program Director is currently putting this recommendation into effect for the Fall 2003 review cycle onward.  An email letter is being drafted which can be used by the incoming Program Director who arrives in early July 2003.

To improve the overall rate of return, we suggest that the Program Director solicit new ad hoc reviewers (that are not in NSF’s database) at the NSF booth at professional meetings, by personal contact, and by placing requests in email newsletters.

AGREE.  The Program Director is currently putting this recommendation into effect for the Fall 2003 review cycle onward.  A letter is being drafted which can be used by the incoming Program Director who arrives in early July 2003.

Some non-uniformity of reviews was noted.  We believe that this partly reflects the diverse and multi-disciplinary nature of proposals being reviewed.  We believe the email mentioned above may reduce some of the variability among reviews.  We also suspect that the variability is due to the strong emphasis placed on innovation (i.e., reviewers may either quickly dismiss “highly risky/innovative proposals” and/or rate highly proposals that are scientifically sound but not appropriate for this program). We suggest that in his email to outside reviewers, the Program Director make it very clear that successful projects must be innovative, and therefore that the review must explicitly comment on how innovative the proposed project is.  Lastly, the diversity reflects that reviews are solicited from foreign scientists.

AGREE. As stated above, there will be stronger emphasis placed at the web site on the PI’s explicitly stating in their application innovative aspects of the proposal. 

A review of funded proposals reveals a large range of interesting research topics. We recommend that after the program has been in existence for a few more years, the NSF should support a forum/workshop/meeting for awardees to meet and present findings. Such a meeting would encourage cross-fertilization of ideas and perhaps give rise to further innovative collaborative research.

AGREE. This is an excellent idea and the current Program Director will pass it on to the incoming Program Director. 

The interdisciplinary nature of cognitive neuroscience means that the majority of proposals could go to two or more programs.  To help the PI determine which program is most appropriate, proposals that are appropriate for CNI should be compared and contrasted on the program’s website with proposals that are more appropriate for other programs (e.g., HCP or PAC, DLS, Linguistics, Computer and Information Science, Neuroscience).  PIs who have any questions about whether the CNI program is the best fit for their proposal should be strongly encouraged to talk to the CNI program director.   

AGREE. This is typically already being performed, although there is room for improvement, so the Program Director will develop a questionnaire that can guide the incoming Program Director in handling the initial Program reviewing priorities.

The program director provides invaluable informal feedback to PIs very quickly.  As the program matures, we fully expect that full formal responses will be provided to the PI’s in a timely fashion in accordance with NSF’s stated policies.  Within the fast-moving fields that the CNI encompasses, we agree with the target of formal feedback provided within 6 months of original submission. This is particularly important for proposals that were in the revise/resubmit category. 

AGREE. This goal of more rapid full formal turn around can perhaps only be met by moving the date of the panel meeting closer to the time of the target date at which proposals are submitted.  This change will be instituted in Fall 2003. 

Perception, Action and Cognition (formerly HCP) Program

One measure of efficiency is that the reviews showed high agreement on the merits and demerits of proposals. It was apparent that they narrowed in on strong features of proposals and often identified issues that the PIs failed to address or had not thought through sufficiently well. Moreover, the reviews were sensitive to the distinction between points that ought not to affect funding decisions, but should be brought to the PI’s attention, versus those that rendered the proposal not fundable.

Our concern with efficiency is not that resources are being wasted or that there is unnecessary duplication. It is simply that the entire process demands an enormous investment of time and energy on the part of proposal writers, panel members, and outside reviewers, all to distribute very little money.
AGREE. 

For the most part, reviews are consistent with priorities and criteria. Reviewers more consistently address the scientific merit and less often the broader impacts.  Similarly, the panel summaries tend to emphasize the quality of the research and sometimes neglect to address the potential broader impact of the proposal     

Recommendation: Have separate boxes on the review form for each of the criteria.
AGREE.  There are now separate boxed for the two criteria.  Since the period of time reviewed by the COV more emphasis has been given to Broader Impacts.  This includes several awards from PAC in which Broader Impacts was the deciding factor.

There was some variability in the degree to which the panel summaries provided information to the PIs, but overall the basis for the panel recommendation was well explained. A primary function of panel summaries is to provide feedback to the investigator useful for improving the research or subsequent proposals.

Recommendation: In addition to providing the basis for the panel recommendation, the summary should highlight the major strengths and weaknesses of the proposal.

AGREE.  Beginning with the Fall ’02 Panel, members have been instructed to list both strengths and weaknesses in the panel summary, and have been provided with example summaries that include separate sections titled STRENGTHS and WEAKNESSES.

Early in the review period, an award was made for a proposal from a panel member.  This award was made without the benefit of panel review, and the merit of the proposal was not clearly established by the reviews.  This incident raises the question of a possible conflict of interest issue between program directors and members of the review panel.  

Recommendation:  For proposals from panel members, obtain more external reviews than usual and pass the funding decision to another program director. 
AGREE. The award was made by a program officer who has since retired.  The current program officer already works within the guidelines suggested by the COV members.

The PAC program has an unusually high number of withdrawn proposals due to decisions by program directors to suggest to PI’s that they consider withdrawing highly rated proposals that could not be funded due to the limited program budget.   Apparently this practice originated at some point in the past and has been followed by several subsequent program directors.  The COV reviewers judged this to be a bad practice for various reasons.  First, it distorts the statistical picture about the proportion of highly rated proposals that are supported.  Second, the withdrawal decision tends to limit the information in the file about the evaluation of the proposal (e.g., a panel summary and the Form 7 are often not included).  The absence of this information interferes with a later review of the decision (as in the activities of the COV).  Clearly, PIs have the right to withdraw proposals if they wish to do so, but suggestions coming from NSF that they do so should be limited to cases in which the proposal needs to be amended in some way and resubmitted.  If protecting the record of the PI is the aim of suggesting withdrawals, this aim might be better served by augmenting the record to include an indication of the merit rating of the proposal along with the decision
AGREE.  The practice of allowing “must fund” PIs to withdraw has been discontinued and the funding recommendation stays with the jacket even in the case of proposals that are declined due to limits on program budget.

There was a general concern about the impact of budget size on funding decisions.  Clearly, programs need to stretch funds as far as possible, but the merit of the proposals should be the primary factor in the funding decision.  

Recommendation:  Put priority on working with PI’s with highly meritorious proposals to reduce large budgets to more manageable size where necessary.
AGREE. The current program officer routinely negotiates budget size, often with specific recommendations from the panel, and does not let the size of a requested budget become a dominant criterion for whether an award can be made. 

The program directors do an excellent job of identifying and soliciting reviews.  The low rate of compliance with requests for reviews makes this task all the more difficult.

Recommendation:  Make better use of technology to monitor compliance, remind reviewers, and identify the need to solicit additional reviews.  

AGREE. We recognize the need to increase both the quantity and quality of ad hoc reviews and will be conducting a systematic analysis of the issue in order to identify best practices for making improvements. Where appropriate, technological solutions will be recommended.
Recommendation: More attention must be directed to securing annual and final reports, and to assuring that they are sufficiently rich to be useful. New technology may be useful here.

AGREE. A systematic analysis of this situation will be conducted by BCS to identify details of current approaches and best practices for making improvements. Once identified, these approaches will be implemented.

Recommendation: The PAC program should be actively involved in the new NSF initiative on Human and Social Dynamics (HSD).  Because of the critical role of behavior and cognition in understanding social and technological change, there should be direct coordination on research that can be jointly sponsored by PAC and the HSD initiative.
AGREE.  The current program officer has agreed to serve on the steering committee for the “Enhancing Human Performance” component of the FY2003 Human and Social Dynamics special competition. He will also work closely with the head of the Human and Social Dynamics Implementation Group to develop activities for the FY2004 priority area.

Recommendation: In order for PAC to best leverage its limited resources, we encourage the program to disseminate as widely as possible information about funding opportunities made available by new NSF initiatives and in related programs.

AGREE.  BCS will work with OLPA to identify and implement improved methods for publicizing new funding opportunities and initiatives.

Recommendation:  Support the exciting new directions for behavioral research outlined by the current program officer.  These directions include research on complex systems, nonlinear dynamics, cross-cultural cognition, ecological studies of perception and action, situated cognition and language, and stochastic modeling.

AGREE.  These directions are being actively pursued and supported.

Social Psychology Program

We commend the decision to add a second social psychology program director.  Further, we urge that additional resources be allocated to insure that both directors have the opportunity for continued and expanded outreach through workshops, conferences, and speaking engagements to facilitate intra- and interdisciplinary communication among scholars.

AGREE. The recruitment was necessary because the senior Program Director has been assigned to direct the new Science of Learning Centers initiative and will also have significant responsibilities in the “Enhancing Human Performance” area of the new Human and Social Dynamics priority area. This will leave little time for the management of the Social Psychology program by the senior Social Psychology Program Director. The recruitment for a second Program Director has been completed, and the new Program Director will start working during the summer of 2003. The senior Program Director will serve a mentoring and advisory role in the program. Day-to-day management of the program portfolio will be handled by the junior Program Director once training has been completed.

We suggest that the program director(s) re-institute the practice of writing individually to applicants to provide detailed feedback.

AGREE. With the additional scientific staff, this practice can be re-established.

We suggest that the social psychology program continues to fund a rich mix of grants of different sizes and durations.

AGREE. The Social Psychology Program has worked hard to provide support for junior investigators, as well as those working at minority-serving and teaching-oriented institutions. The Program will continue to honor this goal.

We strongly support the effort to fund institutes, conferences, and workshops particularly those that foster international and interdisciplinary collaboration.  We recommend that additional funds be set aside for these purposes.

PARTLY AGREE. These activities are considered an important part of balancing the Program’s portfolio. They are funded in proportion to the Program’s budget. Increasing the funding for these activities should only take place in the context of a corresponding proportional increase in the Program’s budget.

Developmental and Learning Sciences (DLS) Program

Integrity and Efficiency:  Management and Program Directors.

The COV recommendation to hire a Science Assistant to help with the administrative needs of DLS resonates with the needs of the program.  Pat Bond Fuller is spending up to one day a week in this role now as part of her practicum experience for a Master’s degree program.  Her working in this role provides an excellent test of the Science Assistant model; with minimal supervision and checking, she is able to track down suggested reviewers, come up with reviewer suggestions, and enter reviewers into the system.  

Improving the administrative support for Program Directors by adding additional support at the Science Assistant level (or restructuring the expectations for Program Assistants) would significantly improve the efficacy of the DLS Program.   

Integrity and Efficiency:  Shape of the Portfolio 

The DLS COV was provided with information on the race/ethnicity of proposals and awardees.  What is harder to construe is the race/ethnicity of reviewers; reviewers largely do not enter race/ethnicity information.  If this is important to NSF, the reviewer system could provide more prompting that requests this information.  

Quality of the Results.  

DLS has already added a wording to the e-mail notification of approval of final reports that requests continuing updates on the publications and other works deriving from DLS funds.  

The COV Process.

Before coming to NSF, the DLS COV members were sent the prior COV report and a several page document (with statistics) providing program information. 

Integrity and efficiency of the programs’ processes and management.   

Is the review mechanism appropriate?  

Recommendation:

There is enormous variation from proposal to proposal on the number of outside reviewers who are solicited for reviews. In some cases, no outside reviewers are solicited; for others there is an extensive list of outside reviewers. We believe a more consistent process should be used.

Another point raised by our group was the absence of a review process for workshops. Workshops appear to be funded at the discretion of project officers without feedback/review from outsiders. The group suggested that one or two reviewers evaluate proposed workshops. The recommendations of reviewers might benefit the planning of workshops.
AGREE.  Currently DLS requests reviews from 4 to 6 ad hoc reviewers for each proposal (more for Center proposals).  This contrasts with prior years where ad hoc reviews were not always requested.  Currently, workshop proposals are reviewed by three panelists, and written reviews are available to guide the work of the PIs.

Is the review process efficient and effective?  

Recommendation: 
NSF program officers should make a concerted effort to include at least one outside review in their panel summary and feedback to investigators. 

In cases where the content of the application is not well matched to expertise on the review Panel, at least two outside reviews should be solicited. Outside reviewers bring a specific level of expertise to the review process and are in an especially strong position to evaluate the merits of a proposal in their content area. 
We recommend that NSF identify a more effective procedure for soliciting outside reviews, ensuring that they are received in a timely manner, and included in Panel discussions and feedback to investigators.  

AGREE.  Timeliness of requesting and receiving ad hoc reviews continues to be a problem.  More assistance for Program Officers, for example from a Science Assistant, would help this.  It would also be useful to have better help from the NSF computer system for sending reminders to potential ad hoc reviewers.  All the reviews are taken into account in reaching a final recommendation on a proposal, even those arriving after the panel meeting.  However, there is currently no way to convey the analysis of these reviews (that shows up on the Form 7) to the PI.

Are reviews consistent with priorities and criteria?  

Recommendation:
Clarification is needed regarding the relative importance of the two criteria (scientific merit, broader impact) in evaluating proposals. This needs to be made particularly clear to panel members and external reviewers so that there is a uniform standard for the review of proposals and to potential applicants so that they give adequate attention to these criteria in their proposals.  
AGREE.  Currently the merit review criteria and Program Announcement are provided to Panel and reviewers.  In the introduction to the panel meeting, the two criteria are discussed, and panelists have the written documents describing these criteria in front of them.  The two criteria are also discussed at all outreach presentations.  As of 2002, all project summaries must explicitly address both criteria; the reviewer template prompts reviewers to comment on both criteria.  

Do the individual reviews provide sufficient information? 

Recommendation: 

It was rare for a reviewer not to delineate the project’s limitations. However, in certain cases suggestions about how to improve the project would be welcome. This is particularly important for new investigators who would especially benefit from more detailed feedback.
AGREE.  The instructions to the DLS panel have been changed to include, “Remember that you are shaping the field, training investigators, and providing a critical assessment that will influence funding – provide feedback on strengths and weaknesses.”  Also, “Be sure that each review comments on Intellectual Merit AND Broader Impacts.”  

Do the panel summaries provide sufficient information?  

Recommendation:
It would be useful for the Program Officer to highlight the most significant problem(s) in declined applications, particularly to junior faculty and newer researchers.
AGREE/DISAGREE.  The panel summaries are exactly that – summaries of the panel discussion.  As such, they are not the place for evaluation by the Program Officer.  As the process is currently set up, there is no mechanism to report to PIs the sort of Program Officer considerations that appear on the Form 7. This would be useful and will be explored further.

Is the time to decision appropriate?  

Comments:
The time to decision, for the most part, fell within a 3-month period, although there are individual cases in which feedback to investigators was less than timely.
MOSTLY AGREE.  It is possible that the COV meant to say that most actions took place within the 6-month goal. For a variety of reasons responses within 3-months are not realistic.  NSF has a goal of processing 70% of the proposals within 6-months, and, on average, this is realistic. We are working diligently to improve our performance in this area and have made staffing and process changes during the past year (and will continue to make changes) that are intended to help improve this situation. 

Implementation of the NSF merit review criteria.

Have the individual reviews addressed both criteria?  

Recommendation: 
Project officers should clarify the priorities of funding initiatives to panel reviewers to ensure that the review process addresses the relevant criteria. Clarification on the relative importance of the criterion of broader impacts is needed. This would help both reviewers and those submitting proposals.
AGREE.  Current reviews are addressing broader impacts as well as scientific merit.  The importance of broader impacts, and the sort of activities that contribute to broader impact, are made clear to the DLS panel before deliberations begin.  

Have panel summaries addressed both merit review criteria?  

Comments:

Panel summaries underscore scientific merit, but do not address broader impacts at the same level of detail.
AGREE.  Current panel discussion and panel summaries now consistently address both merit review criteria.  

Do the review analyses (Form 7) address both merit review criteria?  

Comments:

The Form 7s do a much better job at delineating both the scientific

merit of the proposal as well as its broader impacts. They generally contain a balance of the two priorities. However, the scientific merit of a proposal appears to be the overriding factor in determining whether a proposal was funded.
AGREE.  Conveying additional relevant information in the Form 7 Review Analysis to the PI would be useful and will be done where appropriate.

Did the program make use of an adequate number of reviewers?  

There were not always 3 reviews available. In some instances only 2 reviews were available. This sometimes occurred because the Panel Summary or Program Officer’s evaluation served as a third review. Outside experts’ reviews were occasionally late, and were thereby not accommodated in the process of determining awards. In the future, there should be at least 3 reviews, with one being from an outside expert. The timeliness of outside reviews is important (See above).
AGREE.  In the past, DLS actions were taken on proposals on the basis of fewer than 3 reviews.  That is definitely NOT current practice in DLS; all Proposals receive at least three reviews.  As indicated in the DLS report for the COV, the distribution of the number of reviews in the last round was as follows:

3 reviews
14

4 reviews
24

5 reviews
11

6 reviews
15

7 reviews
12

8 reviews
  4

9 reviews
  4

10 or more
  2

Did the program make use of reviews having appropriate expertise?  

Recommendation:

Be sure to include outside reviewers in the process, given their expertise in specific areas.
AGREE.  Outside reviewers are currently solicited for all proposals (though not necessarily returned).  When no ad hoc reviews are returned, reviews are available from more than one panel.  

Did the program make appropriate use of reviewers to reflect balance among characteristics such as geography, type of institution, and underrepresented groups?

Comments:

It is apparent that NSF is making a concerted effort to identify reviewers from different geographic locations and underrepresented groups. NSF has also attempted to include different institutions in the review process, including faculty from traditionally black colleges.

AGREE.  It is hard to tally the race/ethnicity of reviewers; reviewers largely do not enter race/ethnicity information.  If this is important to NSF, the reviewer system could provide more prompting that requests this information.  

Does the portfolio have an appropriate balance of high risk proposals?  

Comments:

The group found the awarded projects to be scientifically rigorous.  Of the sampling of proposals we reviewed, we did not find any that were high risk. It is unclear how high-risk proposals would survive the scientific review process.  

Recommendation:
Therefore, funding mechanisms should be developed to ensure support of a small number of high-risk proposals; pilot funds might be made available for such initiatives. 

AGREE.  Under development currently are conversations that may lead to one or more high risk SGER proposals (Small Grants for Exploratory Research), and an EPSCoR (Experimental Program to Stimulate Competitive Research) proposal that has recently been recommended for funding is high risk.  

Does the portfolio have an appropriate balance of innovative proposals?  

Recommendations: 

Develop “think-tank” type workshops at which researchers and NSF program directors would brainstorm about cutting edge ideas. These meetings might be held in conjunction with conferences such as SRCD so as to minimize cost and maximize participation by researchers in the field. Find ways to network with other foundations, governmental agencies, National Research Council, and National Academy of Sciences. This would be extremely valuable to the development of partnerships and identifying and encouraging innovative research. 

AGREE.  The COV suggestions for “think-tank” type workshops are excellent as are the suggestions for networking with foundations, government agencies, and other organizations.  As time permits, DLS will move in this direction. 

Does the program portfolio have an appropriate balance of funding for centers, groups, and awards to individuals?  

Recommendation:

The recommendation is that at least half of the DLS budget in any given year be allocated to individual research projects. 

AGREE.  The COV recommends that at least half of the DLS budget each year be allocated to individual research projects.  In fact, that is approximately the case – currently there are four centers each receiving $500,000 each year, for a total commitment of $2 million out of approximately $5.5 million.  However, this picture is complicated by the fact that the program is fully mortgaged (over 65% of the funds are already committed for FY03 and FY04).  This means that all new awards must be made as standard grants, and there is not room for many of those with the available dollars.  

Does the program portfolio have an appropriate balance of projects that integrate research and education?  

Comments:

The dual emphases of research and education were evident in all proposals. However, research was always highlighted and the educational mission sometimes got lost. Educational opportunities for graduate and undergraduate students to actively participate in research was apparent across virtually all projects. With respect to training opportunities and dissemination (educational outreach), the CRI center proposals articulated both their research and educational missions. However, the educational mission was not spelled out in most other proposals.   

AGREE.  With the increased emphasis on broader impacts, this is showing up more clearly in all proposals.  Information about the importance of links between research and education are also a significant part of the outreach presentations on DLS.  

Does the program portfolio have an appropriate balance of participation of underrepresented groups?  

Comments:

Underrepresented groups are included in many of the study populations. With respect to investigators, half of awardees are women and between 40% and 80% were new investigators. Across a three-year period, 40%, 6%, and 7% of awardees were minorities. The acceptance rates for minority funding was roughly proportionate to that of non-minorities. The group commends NSF’s outreach to minority investigators, and recognizes the unique funding opportunities for minority doctoral students.

Recommendation:

We encourage NSF to promote the minority investigator mechanism; current awardees should continue to be encouraged to apply for these funds. We commend Peg Barratt for actively promoting this initiative.

AGREE. Outreach by the DLS Program Officer is working to be sure that there are high quality proposals coming in from minority researchers.  The DLS Panel this Spring includes one African American researcher and two Hispanic researchers (total of 3 individuals).  Outreach to the Society for Research in Child Development Black Caucus was on this spring’s agenda for the DLS Program Officer.  

Discuss any concerns about the balance of the portfolio.  

The developmental period of adolescence appears to be underrepresented when compared to early childhood.
AGREE.  The DLS COV noted that the developmental period of adolescence appears to be underrepresented – The DLS Program Officer will monitor this as well as considering outreach to Society for Research on Adolescence.  

Management of the program.  

Recommendations: 
NSF has a system of rotating program directors; these directors are well-reputed scholars who bring their research expertise to NSF for a period of 1 to 4 years.  The DLS committee expressed concern that the program director had to deal with such mundane tasks as searching for the e-mail addresses of potential reviewers, when time could be better spent promoting the priorities of DLS.

Given the structure of rotating program directors, the group suggests that NSF:  

· Create a solid infrastructure for enhancing the review process. We encourage the development of a database of potential reviewers, with areas of expertise and current contact information listed in a searchable format. This would assist in the identification of reviewers and promote timeliness in the external review process. Possibly establish a relatively informal advisory group, which would help to solicit high quality proposals and ideas and assist in identifying expert reviewers. 

· Hire a staff member (e.g., Science Assistant) who is highly qualified (M.A. level) to assist with administrative needs of DLS. This person would help maintain continuity and ensure that transitions between project directors are minimally disruptive.

· Improve orientation of new program officers so that they might make a quicker transition into the position, and so that the learning curve is quicker. Training on the use of different computer systems of NSF should be part of the transition. 

Encourage and support program directors to establish contacts in the field; program directors should be encouraged to travel to conferences and visit smaller institutions.
AGREE.  The COV indicated that the continuity of the DLS Program has been effected somewhat by frequent changes in program directors and funding priorities.  The COV was particularly interested in enhancing the infrastructure so that the Program Director could spend time promoting the priorities of DLS rather than searching for reviewer e-mail addresses.  The time to establish contacts in the field, travel to conferences, and visit smaller institutions is difficult without a more solid infrastructure support such as might be provided by a Science Assistant.  The COV also suggested that an informal DLS advisory group might be useful;  in fact, the Panel serves as such a group.

Program Planning and prioritization process.  

Recommendation:   
To our knowledge limited planning has taken place over the past three years in terms of prioritizing goals for future portfolios. The group suggests that this is an opportune time to initiate new planning.

The timing of when NSF clusters find out about how much funds they have from congress makes it difficult to prioritize and plan in advance. Sometimes, strong proposals and newer initiatives are held in abeyance as project officers await budgetary information. Congressional earmarks for funds also constrain planning and prioritization.

AGREE.  The COV indicates that this is an opportune time to engage in a planning process.  The Panel will be used for this planning, and perhaps an “open” panel session will be scheduled to move in this direction. Other forums will be considered.   

Overall concerns relative to management.  

The group expressed concern about the rapidly changing descriptions of program initiatives. These unfold over a relatively short time span, making the program’s priorities confusing to potential applicants (and possibly to reviewers as well). It also poses a challenge to program management, which is working with a moving target. 

Additionally, in order to continually encourage innovative projects, it is critical that a substantial proportion of the overall DLS budget is available to these new projects each year.
AGREE.  The COV expressed concerns about rapidly changing descriptions of program initiatives.  This may be inevitable, and may be best addressed through outreach and education.  For example, Human and Social Dynamics was featured in the Program Director’s outreach presentation at the Society for Research in Child Development this Spring.  

Results: Outputs and Outcomes of NSF Investments.

No COV suggestions.

Other Topics

Projects using laboratory methods and experimental designs are more often funded. There is concern that the review process might not be conducive to funding science that addresses broader, more complex questions, which do not readily lend themselves to laboratory-based or experimental research.

There is relatively less emphasis in the area of adolescence. There are a number of major questions that need to be addressed in developing productive citizens and strong learners. There is much exciting work in the field of adolescence, which is not reflected in the DLS portfolio.

Recommendations: 

Outreach to adolescent researchers; attend conferences such as SRA.

There should be a greater balance of ecological research that is conducted in more naturalistic, developmental settings (e.g., family, schools, communities) and laboratory and experimental and laboratory based research.  

We also recommend NSF sponsored workshops, which would address the design of rigorous ecological studies. An issue to discuss at these workshops is the design of studies within the constraints of NSF budgets, as ecological research is more expensive and time consuming than are laboratory-based studies. This is due to the recognized need of studying developmental processes within multiple settings, such as families, schools, and communities.

Given the expense of ecological studies, it also might behoove NSF to consider funding a small number of well-designed, theoretically grounded studies that are based on secondary data analysis. These studies would be relatively inexpensive and would draw the growing number of national longitudinal data sets that contain large, ethnically diverse, nationally representative samples.

AGREE.  The COV reports that the current portfolio seems to contain more studies with laboratory methods and experimental procedures than the broader, more complex naturalistic studies.  The COV is concerned that the review process not be biased against these “integrative developmental science” proposals.  This is being addressed currently by being sure that the panel includes strong researchers across these methodologies.  The COV would also like to see more adolescence work in the portfolio – this will be addressed both in the funding recommendations and in outreach work.  

The COV recommends that there be a DLS sponsored workshop on the design of rigorous ecological studies.  The Program Officer is in conversation with a PI about a proposal for such a workshop that would be Summer 04.

The COV also suggested funding of research based on secondary data analyses, as there is very little in the current portfolio.  This will be taken into account in making funding recommendations as well as for outreach presentations.  

Agency wide issues

Recommendations:

Given that there is a rotating system for program directors, there is need to establish an infrastructure of administrative support that would ensure continuity across directors. We recommend that a position be established at the M.A. level for an administrative assistant to each program director. These Science Assistants should be knowledgeable of the NSF databases and software, and could train incoming directors on these systems. Science Assistants would be responsible for maintaining a database of reviewers and continually updating the database with new reviewers with different areas of expertise. They could help manage the tracking process of external reviews (e.g., reminding reviewers of deadlines), thereby ensuring that external reviews are available to standing panels.

In addition to providing support to a more efficient review process, the Science Assistant would be responsible for ensuring that interim and final reports of funded projects are obtained in a timely manner. This would enhance record keeping of the DLS portfolio. It is critical that the Science Assistant institute a process for contacting former grantees so as to update NSF’s records on the research findings, products and training opportunities that resulted from funded projects. 

Science Assistants would enable project officers to devote their time to higher priority issues, such as providing leadership, developing a vision, encouraging new researchers to apply for funding, working with applicants, scanning the field for innovative, cutting-edge research trends and forging national and international collaborations and liaisons. 

AGREE.  DLS supports the use of Science Assistants to create a more efficient review process so as to allow the Program Officer to, as suggested by the COV, “devote their time to higher priority issues, such as providing leadership, developing a vision, encouraging new researchers to apply for funding, working with applicants, scanning the filed for innovative cutting-edge research trends, and forging national and international collaborations and liaisons.” 

The COV noted that NSF’s documentation of project outputs and outcomes could be enhanced. Investigators of projects that have been completed within the past five years should be contacted annually and asked to provide updated information on publications, presentations, tools, and educational opportunities and outreach that resulted from their projects.

AGREE.  As time permits, DLS will implement the suggested annual surveying of current and former PIs to learn about their annual progress on the work that is or was supported by NSF.  This will provide very useful information.  Perhaps the Project Report Template could be modified to ask PI to provide their own paragraph-plus-a-photo nuggets.  

Improving the COV process. 

The DLS committee found the listing of nuggets to be perfunctory. In the future, it would be useful for the COV to receive a listing of “nuggets” and be asked to evaluate their significance. We saw our function as being evaluative, rather than being to generate the list of accomplishments associated with each project. The Science Assistant could be responsible for maintaining records on the outputs of each project and collating this information for the next COV.

AGREE.  The COV would like to be provided with “nuggets” to process in thinking about program impact.  It was not useful for them to spend their time writing summaries of specific projects – they would rather spend their time on evaluations.  They could be provided with all the nuggets prepared over the intervening years.

Linguistics Program

The COV recommends that the Linguistics Program provide sample reviews on its website to help potential reviewers understand the kind of commentary that is most helpful to NSF. [p. 64]

AGREE: This recommendation will be implemented in a Tips for Reviewing link on the program’s website. Following what the Linguistic Society of America does for model abstracts, program staff will design useful and not-useful reviews with explanatory comments. A link to NSF 99-172 will be made there too. (See http://www.lsadc.org/web2/99modabform.htm for the LSA’s models.) 

The COV recommends that resources be made available for updating the database to include new linguists and to make changes in existing entries, for instance, in areas of specialization. [p. 68]

AGREE: More should be done to update the program’s reviewers in PARS. But this is feasible only with more staff. A second Program Director would be ideal. A Science Assistant would only be useful if s/he were a linguist because knowledge of the field is critical to deciding the keywords that represent linguists’ areas of specialization and thus support reviewer search and selection.

Certain improvements in PARS would be helpful as well. As the system currently works, inactive and even deceased reviewers are produced in response to searches by keyword. Pruning such reviewers from a completed search wastes time.

The COV recommends that the NSF Linguistics Program collaborate with the Linguistic Society of America to educate and mentor young investigators. [p. 70]

AGREE: The LSA and the program are currently collaborating on this kind of activity. For example, we are organizing a federal funding symposium at the 2003 annual LSA meeting. Since 2002, Linguistics has held its annual open meeting at the LSA; most of the recent participants have been young investigators. Even more could be done with respect to education, but only with additional staff. Again, a second Program Director is the ideal response.

The COV encourages the Program Director to continue educating proposers and reviewers on the criterion of broader impact and, more specifically, on how education fits within it. [p. 72]

AGREE: This recommendation will be implemented in a Tips for Writing Grants link on the program’s website. (The current link doesn’t work. The document it points to is, at any rate, out of date.) A second Program Director is the ideal response to this recommendation as well. Newsletters, listserv announcements, more personal explanation and advice to individuals are a few of the many ways the program could address this recommendation if it had a second Program Director.

The COV recommends in the strongest possible terms that the number of staff in the Linguistics Program be increased to two persons, one rotator and one career. With two Directors, one would be freed to devote more effort to the review process, thereby helping to maintain its integrity, and to devote more time to outreach and education. [p. 73]

STRONGLY AGREE: As noted above, Linguistics made more proposal actions than the other programs in the cluster. The current Program Director, who ran the program for half the review period, spends more time on review and proposal processing than on outreach and program development. (Note though that the COV recognized an increase in the amount and clarity of information conveyed to PIs and panels over the review period (pp. 64-66, 72). The program’s responsiveness to emerging research and education needs and trends was also commended (pp. 72-73).) Two Program Directors would not only address the extraordinary workload problem in this program. That arrangement would also strengthen the program’s pursuit of new directions (e.g., the Terascale Linguistics initiative) and enable the more aggressive education activities called for in various ways and places by this COV (e.g., mentoring of young investigators). A permanent Program Director would address the program’s continuity needs, and a rotator Program Director would bring in new areas of expertise and new energy.

The COV recommends that the Program Director be allowed to personalize the form for soliciting reviews and that the relevant information be collected at the beginning of the message. [p. 76]

PARTIALLY AGREE: The Program Director is already “allowed” to approach potential reviewers personally. But the workload in this program, combined with a higher target on the number of ad hoc reviews per proposal, puts procedures like those used in other programs out of reach. This has been a long-standing concern. We will bring this to the attention of higher Foundation policy groups in order to attempt to craft a Foundation-wide solution.

Providing a reasonable estimate of the length of time typically needed to complete a review might increase the return rate (as is done in NEH). [p. 76]

PARTIALLY AGREE: NSF’s official review request could be so modified. Such information could be added to a more personalized approach to potential reviewers. However, the desire to do so must be balanced against the workload requirements. Again, additional staffing would make such valuable suggestions more feasible to implement. 

